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was suggested that a letter be sent asking for a copy of the new draft of this Act. 

concern was expressed with respect to the enforcement of the Loitering By-Law. Hr. Cragg. nun- 
icipal Solicitor, pointed out that this By—Law came into being due to the building of shopping 
centres and the By-Law certainly is leaning towards loitering around "shopping centres” and not 
a general By-Law for public places in general. He pointed out that it is very difficult to 
charge people under the By—Law. He pointed out that you cannot charge anyone who loiters away 
from ‘walkways, entrances, doorways, etc." of shopping centres and that the school property 
is so general that a charge is hard to establish. 

Councillor Deveaux explained that the interpretation of the By-Law is up to the individual. There 
is very little that the RCnP can do or are able to do about the Loitering By-Law. on one occasion 
he was told by a sergeant at an RCMP Station that the By-Law did not apply to the pumping station. 
This is not so. The By-Law applies to the County as a whole and not just the Bedford areas. 
Councillor Fader was concerned about the wording of the By—Law. Councillor Topple suggested the 
By-Law should include other stores and not just shopping centres. Councillor Eisenhauer suggested 
street corners and public roadways should be included in the proposed amendments. 
It was moved by Councillor Deveaux, seconded by Councillor Eisenhauer: 

‘THAT the Municipal Solicitor be instructed to review the Loitering 
By-Law and submit recommendations as to proposed amendments.“ Motion 
Carried. 

Council agreed to add an item by Councillor smith to the agenda. 

It was moved by Councillor Smith, seconded by Councillor Hargeson: 
“THAT the Municipal school Board be requested to carry out necessary 
repairs to the roof of the Eastern Shore Rural High School.” Motion Carried. 

Councillor Smith elaborated on the deterioration of the roof of the Eastern Shore Rural High School. 
She explained that the roof had been leaking for some time and that the roof is leaking in more 
than one place now. 

the School Board Committee, said that tenders are 
bring this to the attention of the Board the next day 
on this issue. 

Councillor Lachance, who is the Chairman of 
being prepared for this project and he will 
when they meet and will bring back a report 

Councillor Cosman asked about the status of the Lord's Day By-Law. 
asking the people morally to suspend their opening on Sundays. 

Councillor Hargeson suggested 

Councillor Gaetz was concerned that if the Lord's Day By-Law is too strict, it will prevent the 
church picnics and other small activities from being carried out. 
Councillor Lawrence inquired about the "Noise By-Law". Hr. Cragg said he could have a draft pre- 
pared within a week or two. 

It was moved by Councillor Fader: 
"THAT Council adjourn.“ Motion Carried. 

Council adjourned at 8:5? p.m.
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PUBLIC HEARING 
THE MUNICIPALITY OF THE COUNTY OF HALIFAX 

‘ MONDAY, NOVEMBER 6, 1978 

Warden Settle opened the public hearing with The Lord's Prayer followed by Mr. Kelly calling the 
roll. 

It was moved by Councillor Fader, seconded by Councillor Mccabe: 
"THAT Mrs. Terri Durling be appointed as recording secretary." 
Motion Carried. 

Warden Settle briefly went over the procedures involved in public hearing 
was then dealt with. 

and the first application 

Application # 29-77, Unzoned Lands of Bedford, From: Unzoned Status To: 
Family Dwelling Zone and P Parks and Institutional 

R-1 Residential Single 

Hr. Gough of the Planning Department explained that an addendum has been added to the report due 
to an error which appeared in the local newspapers regarding the notice of public hearing on the 
lands. The ad neglected to mention that P (Parks and Institutional Zoning) was proposed for the 
islands in Paper Mill Lake. Council must decide how to deal with this application tonight. The 
hearing could be deferred until the ad is corrected and run again or the portion of the application 
dealing with R1 (Residential Single Family Dwelling) could be dealt with_tonight and the portion 
of the application dealing with the islands in Paper Hill Lake could be readvertised and a public 
hearing be held Monday, November 27, 1978. 

It was moved by Councillor Cosman, seconded by Councillor Sutherland: 
"THAT Council give notice of intention to rezone re application 
# 29-77 re islands in Paper Mill Lake from Unzoned Status to P 
(Parks and Institutional) Zone at a special session of Council 
on November 27, 1978 at 7 p.m." Motion Carried. 

Hr. Gough went on to explain the application and give a description of the four parcels of land 
involved. The application was advertised and no written replies were received either in favour 
or against it. The Planning Department is of the opinion that the land must be zoned as a 
holding action that will restrict development until the Municipal Development Plan is adopted. 
Under its present zoning a wide variety of development is permitted. Although R1 may not be con- 
sidered appropriate for all four parcels it is recommended as a temporary measure to restrict 
development until the Municipal Development Plan is adopted. 
Councillor Sutherland asked where the proposed Bedford Park was in relation to this land. Mr. 
Gough pointed out that it is to the northwest of Parcel 2. 

In calling for speakers for the application, Mr. Jack Vathurst, past president of the Bedford 
Service Commission took the floor. He stated that Bedford is in need of a constraint on multiple 
dwelling development. This type of development has to be curtailed now as it makes for an 
unrealistic tax base. The Bedford Village apartments now existing on the lands would be exempt 
from this R1 zoning. 
There were no questions for Mr. Bathurst and there were no speakers against the application. 
Councillor Cosman supports this application but the apartments existing in parcel 2 should be 
exempt. 

Councillor Lawrence asked if there were any other situations in the area where land use would be 
at variance with R1 zoning. These apartments were the only ones that Councillor Cosman knew about. 
Councillor Benjamin asked if there would be any desire for future additional apartment buildings 
in the area. Councillor Cosman said there were 25 percent apartments in the area now and a holding 
pattern is needed to prohibit further construction of more.- 
It was moved by Councillor Cosman, seconded by Councillor Smith: 

"THAT the zoning by—1aw be amended and the same is hereby so amended 
as per application # 29-77 as advertised and amended from unzoned status 
to R1 (Residential Single Family Dwelling) Zone with the exception of 
apartment dwellings presently located on lots B. C. and A-1 in the Bedford Village 
Complex." Motion Carried.
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gpplication # 1-78. Uplands Park Subdivision, From: General Building Zone and Unzoned Status 
To: R2 (Residential Two Family Dwelling Zone and C2 (Commercial General Business Zone) 
Hr. Gough stated that no written replies were received either in favour or against this applicatio This application was activated by Council themselves since the Councillor for district 18, Councillor Eisenhauer. wanted protection for the area. A description of the property was given and it is located in Hammonds Plains. The Planning Department recommend approval of the ap- plication since a quality residential area such as Uplands Park needs protection from undesirable land uses locating in the neighbourhood. There is presently a Green Gables store located on Lot B1—X and they may enlarge their building in the future. For this reason they have requested that Lot BIX not be included in the rest of the R2 zoning. It was pointed out that some of the reports circulated this evening may have an error on them in this regard. The zoning should 
say R2 and C2 and not R1 zoning. 
Mr. Al Shortcliffe, an elected commissioner of the Village Commissioners of Uplands Park spoke in favour of the application. He quoted from the report prepared by the Planning Department which recommends approval of the application for protection of the residential area with the exception of lot Blx which is presently occupied by Green Gables Store. He feels the comments contained in the report are fair and show the feelings of the residents of Uplands Park. 
Councillor Eisenhauer asked all those in the galleryto stand up who were in favour of the applica- tion and the majority stood. approximately 25 people. 
In calling for those who wished to speak against the application, Mr. Ken White of Stewart, Macxeen and Covert who represents Mrs. Jean Pender took the floor. Mrs. Pender owns a great deal of the land in the area. She is generally in favour of the application but would like to make a slight modification to the plan. A written submission was distributed to Councillors. The original plan for the subdivision has a lot set aside for a school. At the present time the Green Gables Store fronts on the main highway. Mrs. Pender owns the area to the right of the store and would like to see the C2 zone recommended for the Green Gables lot extended along the main highway to include her land. Since the school lot is behind this and further down on a side street this would not interfere with the school children. Commercial development would then be restricted 
to a small portion along the main highway and this would not affect the rest of the neighbourhood or proposed school site area. Certain businesses such as a hairdressing outlet or hardware store or some competitive business to Green Gables may enhance the area. Mrs. Pender also owns the land behind the Green Gables and feels this should be R2 zoning. 
This modification comes as a surprise to Councillor Eisenhauer. He asked how big the area is. 
Mr. White stated that it is roughly 200 feet by 360 feet. 
Councillor Lawrence asked the Solicitor for the County about the feasibility of this suggestion. 
or not. If exempt, it would remain G (general building) and a separate application would be made to zone it C2. 
Councillor Eisenhauer pointed out that Uplands Park operate their own sewer and water system. 
A commercial development would put an extra load on their system. It is questionable as to whether 
this change be made this evening since more information is needed. The residents may entertain the idea if the lot size, type of business, water and sewer demands were known. He has the idea 
that Green Gables want to expand on this lot and if so what are they using for sewer and water services now. Are they on the Uplands Park system? Expansion of their premises if they are on 
the resident's system will cost the residents more money. The matter should be deferred until more information is obtained from the Planning Department. 
Councillor Lawrence asked about the proposed school site. Mrs. Pender originally owned all the 
land and a portion was deeded free of charge to the County for the purpose of constructing a 
school. The land was conveyed to the Municipality by deed in 1961. 

At this time Mr. Gough pointed out that development of the lot in question is frozen until the 
Municipal Development Plan goes through. Pockwock water system may be extended in the future for 
use by the village residents but they have their own system now and issue their own bills, etc. 
to the users. 
Since there is a road between the Green Gables Store and Mrs. Pender's proposed C2 lot, Councillor 
Topple was.concerned that the road would become commercial as well. Mr. Gough agreed that the 
road could be terminated as a result of this and access to the school would have to be made throug 
the residential area. 
Councillor Eisenhauer is concerned that something will go in here that will demand services and 
that the people will have to pay for it. Their water is very expensive now. He would rather 
the application go through as it is now and then hold another public hearing on Mrs. Pender‘s 
application. 
Mr. Cragg said that the County must either exempt it from the application or rezone the entire
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parcel as originally planned. 
Warden Settle thought that in view of Mr. White's proposed change to the application, the 
representative from the Uplands Park Service Commission should have another opportunity to speak 
on the change. Mr. White will also have another chance at a rebuttal. 
Mn Shortcliffe stated that the residents are in agreement with Councillor Eisenhauer. They are 
concerned about the sewer and water services and the road entrance to the school lot. They have 
no objection as such to this lot being commercial once these matters have been cleared up. 
Councillor Sutherland asked if they would be receptive to the idea at a later date once they knew 
the answers to their queries mentioned. Mr. Shortcliffe said they would. 
Councillor Poirier supports Mrs. Pender saying that nobody should be held up in developing be— 
cause of the Municipal Development Plan. 
When asked by Councillor Topple if they are concerned about the section of the road disappearing, 
Mr. Shortcliife said they were. They would rather see a further application for this piece of 
land once the questions of the road and servicing were resolved. 
Mr. White added that if the zoning were changed to C2 for this lot, building permits would have 
to be obtained. The present or future owners would have to deal with the water and sewer matter. 
Councillor Benjamin asked what legal hardships would be placed on Mrs. Pender by having this 
application dealt with in this way. It will possibly cost her a lot more in the long run and 
this is not being fair to her either. 
Councillor Eisenhauer stated that this is a village under provincial charter. The residents are 
trying to get other water and they have to go through the Department of Municipal Affairs as 
a village to get cost sharing. The County of Halifax is not involved in their water problems. 
The residents are paying for it. Negotiations are still going on regarding the sewer with the 
Hinister of Municipal Affairs. They are also facing increases in their water bills. 
Councillor Topple commented that the residents should be protected with the-zoning that is before 
them tonight. Another rezoning application for Mrs. Pender‘s lot can always be made later. 
It was moved by Councillor Sutherland, seconded by Councillor Eisenhauer: 

"THAT the rezoning by—law be amended and is hereby so amended as per 
application # 1«73 by rezoning lands of Uplands Park Subdivision from 
General Building Zone and Unzoned Status to R2 (Residential Two Family 
Dwelling) Zone and C2 (Commercial General Business) Zone which is 
presently owned and occupied by Green Gables and known as lot BIX." 
Motion Carried. 
Councillor Poirier, Councillor Lawrence. Councillor Baker, Councillor Topple, 
Warden Settle, Councillor Gaetz, Councillor Smith, Councillor Macxenzie, Councillor Mccabe, Councillor Benjamin, Councillor Margeson, Councillor Fader, Councillor Cosman, Councillor Eisenhauer, Councillor Sutherland. 

lt was moved by Councillor Lawrence, seconded by Councillor Sutherland: 
"THAT Council adjourn." Motion Carried. 

Council adjourned at 8:15 p.m.



PUBLIC I-EEIARIIKE 

THE MUNICIPALITY OF THE CIIINIY OF HALIFAX 

TUESDAY, INUVEMBER 21_, 1978 

The public hearing was called to order at 7:00 p.m. by Warden Settle followed by Mr. Bensted calling the roll. 

Warden Settle explained that this was a public hearing for the approval of a change of land use and did not involve a 
rezoning. The land in question is presently zoned TH (Townhouse) and would remain the same. The lots are 101A B—H, 
102:1 B-H and 103A 13-}! and the Canadian Association for the Mentally Retarded, Bedfor-d—Sackville Branch, wish to erect 
9. "Developmental Conmunity Residence" to house mentally retarded young adults. Warden Settle then explained the pro- 
cedure involved in a. public hearing for the benefit of visitors. 

Hr. Gougah of the Planning Department stated that the hearing had been advertised and three letters have been received 
to date. In order of date they are from the Nova Scotia Housing Conmisaion to the Canadian Association for the 
Mentally Retarded, Bedford--Sackville Branch who state that they do not oppose the zoning use and as long as the use does 
not change the zoning they are in agreement with the proposal. The remaining two letters are from Mr. Hugh Idilroy of 
the Halifax County West Housing Authority to the Nova Scotia. Housing Comnission and Mr. Bensted. They express opposition 
to the project due to the fact that -Mcbougall Manor is adjacent to the property and this is a home for the senior citizens. 

Mr. Gough then explained the location and zoning of the area surrounding the lots. It is situated on Mcllougal Drive 
in lower Sackville near First Lake and the Sackville High School. As noted previously, the senior citizen's home is 
adjacent to the lot in question. The location is central to shopping, medical services, transportation, etc. The 
Planning staff were asked not to do a report. A lot consolidation would have to be made before a building permit could 
be issued. 

Councillor Sutherland asked for an explanation of the lot consolidation. Mr. Gough said that the Nova Scotia Housing 
Commission or the applicant would have to supply the required nurber of subdivision plans and the four to six lots 
would have to be made into one. All services are presently available. 

Cbuncillor Sutherland asked if there were a 30 day appeal after Council's decision on the matter. Mr. Gough informed 
him that there were two avenues of appeal - developnent and building permit. There may even be the possibility of an 
appeal on the lot consolidation. 

Mr. Jack Brill, President of the l3edford—Sackvi1le Branch of the Canadian Association for the Mentally Retarded who 
resides at 92 Beamnont Drive in Lower Sackville took the floor to speak in favour of the application. He thanked 
Council for using their special powers in helping this application along. He called four other speakers down who 
supported this application as well and who will also give their professional views on the application. 

Mr. Brill explained that the home for the mentally retarded, Mountainvie-w, in Waterville has been condemned and will 
be torn down in the near future. Instead of building a large unit to replace this one, it was felt that several 
smaller group homes in different locations would be a better idea. This home will be very Imch like a typical single 
family bone as no special identification of the home is desirable. The location is very suitable because of its 
nearness to the high school, recreation, shopping, etc. Regional transit will go along this route should it come into 
being. All these facilities are needed and will be used extensively by the home to train the young adults. They will 
be taken out every day and will be taught basic living skills. Staff will not live in the group hone as such but 
there will be a m:i.n:imm of two staff meniiers on duty 24 hours per day, 7 days per week. The home will be very attractive 
and will be well landscapted with trees, etc. to afford privacy. This bone is badly needed as these people have nowhere 
else to go. 

Ann Ingram-who is in charge of staff and residential services lives at 16 Canpbell Drive in lower Sackville. This home 
will help mentally retarded citizens to live a more norrral life. An individual program will be set up for each of the 
residents. They will be supervised by staff and will be taught skills which will enable them to become more independent. 
Pre-vocational training will include basic living and working skills. There will be ten full and part tine staff and 
eight mentally retarded residents of the home. A training course was given by Canada Manpower and people will be hired 
from courses such as this. Other employees will be hired to help with domestic duties. There will be three employees 
during the day and two at nigit. 

Al Ingram, 16 Campbell Drive, Lower Sackville, is on the building ccrmiittee. The County has a responsibility to these 
people. m a parent he would want to see a mentally retarded child of his given such an opportunity. His comnittee 
handles the financing, building, etc. aspects of the project. ‘The site chosen is ideal as it is residential in nature 
and not densely developed. Heavy traffic does not go through here and trees around the home will give Privacy both 
to the residents as well as surrounding single family dwellings. The home will be top quality and costs approxirnately 
$120,000.00. He has visited a group hone in Wolfville and liked what he saw. He would like to see the tender awarded 
to a firm in the County as this would provide employment as would the home itself when completed. Other group homes 
exist in Nova Scotia and this will be a top notch one. 

Don lohnes of Joe Cracker Road in Herring Cove is the architect for the project. He spoke of the special features of 
the project. It is basically a single family home and is similar to the average type home. The only differences 
would be that it has six single bedrooms and one double one and there is an administration room. The building is 
3600 square feet in size and is about 1400 square feet larger than the average home. The design, however, makes it 
blend in with the at of the homes since it is a split entry, two level in style. There are ism stories and the site 
will be landscaped with lots of trees and shrubs for privacy. There will be a ramp along the back for paraplegics 
and one of the bathroorrs will also allow for paraplegic use. 

Jim Burgess is President of a voluntary organization who help to obtain homes for the mentally retarded in the.Halifax-



-2- November 21, 1978 ' Dartnouth and County area. Their function is to co—ordinate. develop and promote services for the mentally retarded. Many of these people become more useful in society because of homes such as this one. They will experience how the norml person lives and learns how to cope with day to day life. They have a philosophy of normalization and in his experience, this type of project enhances -the life of a mentally retarded person. ‘The location is an excellent one. 
Councillor Lawrence asked the age range of the eight residents for the home. Mrs. Ingram said they would be from 16 to 24. These people trust leave the home for mentally retarded children at age 24.

I Councillor Lawrence asked what turnover migit be expected in the Mr. Burgess thought the resident would be there for at least one year and probably longer.
‘ 

The dimensions of the building as explained by the architect are 24 x 42 for the back end and 24 x 22 for the front end. U Councillor Cosrnan asked what happens to childten who reach age 16 now. Mrs. Ingram explained that they go to Mountainview or other crowded institutions for the mentally retarded. 
Councillor ‘Williarrs who was on the board for the former Mental Institution for Cole Harbour ccnmended these people highly. for their work. Many mentally retarded people have been locked up and forgotten. He wished them luck in their en- deavours to help these people who should live normal lives. 
Councillor Maclienzie echoed Councillor Willian's' thoughts. possible to provide homes like this one for all those who 11 and Mr. Brill said they certainly did. 

Institutions are still required as financially it is im— ' eed them. He asked if the government supports this idea 

Mr. Brill was congratulated on his excellent presentation by Councillor Margeson. perience of group homes in order areas. 
there are now some 500 and they have been because of their experience. 

He wanted to hear about the ex— Mr. Brill replied that originally there were only five across Canada but very successful. Many of the residents have gone on to independent living 

Jouncillor Maclienzie asked where the residents would come from. Mrs. Ingram said they would come from Mountainview and -others from the Darumuth Children's Training Centre when they reach the age‘ of sixteen. 

Councillor Sutherland asked about the program. Is it more of a rehabilitation centre rather than atreatment centre. Mr. Brill explained that mental illness is a disease but that mental retardation cannot be cured but only helped. These people are handicapped as they have been in institutions for some time. This is therapy for them. 
‘Ilhen Mr. Brill asked those present in the gallery to stand up who support the project, a nurrber of persons rose. 
When Warden Settle asked for speakers against the project, no one came forward. 
Indealing with a motion to approve of this project, Mr. Bensted suggested that it contain a clause limiting the occupancy to not more than eight persons. Mr. Brill was satisfied with this. 
Councillor Fader who is the Councillor for district 16 congratulated 1'-Jr. Brill and thanked Councillor Sutherland and the Planning Advisory Ccmnittee who helped get this project on the road. It is a job well done. 
It was moved by Councillor MacKenzie, seconded by Councillor Poirier: 

"'1!-fA'I‘ Council approve of the use of lots 101A B-H, 102A B—}i and 103A B—H on Mcflougall Drive, Lower Sackville for the construction and operation of a Developmental Comnunity Residence to house mentally retarded young adults with an occupancy of not more than eight (8) residents." llbtion Carried. 

Present Were: Councillorpoirier, Cbuncillor Walker, Councillor Lawrence, Councillor Williarrs, Councillor Baker, Councillor Deveaux, Warden Settle, Councillor Topple, Deputy Warden Gaetz, Councillor Snith, Councillor Macxenzie. Councillor Mccabe, Councillor Lichter, Councillor Benjamin, Councillor llargeson, Councillor Fader, Councillor Cosman, Councillor Eisenhauer, Councillor Sutherland. 
The public hearing adjourned at 7:45 p.m.
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Warden Ira Settle opened this special session of Council at 7:00 p.m. with the lord's Prayer followed by Hr. Kelly 
calling the roll.

r 

It was moved by Councillor Lachance, seconded by Councillor Mccabe: 

"PHAT Hrs. llerri Durling be appointed as recording secretary." Motion Carried. 

It was noted by Councillor Lachance that Councillors Sutherland and IJevea.ux are attending a regional trans'i.t "mating 
this evening and will not be able to attend this public hearing. 

I-tr‘. Kelly informed Council that the School Capital Program Ccnmittee [meeting scheduled for tomorrow morning at 
10:00 a.m. has been cancelled. 

Following these anno1incenents,Warden Settle explained that this was a public hearing re an application for rezoning 
the islands in Paper Mill Lake from unzoned status to P (Parks and Institutional) and he gave a brief rundown of the 
procedure of a public hearing. " 

Mr. Gough then took over and reported that the public hearing had been duly advertsied and no letters had been re- 
ceived either in favour or against the application. Because of an omission from the newspaper ad re application # 
29-77, the islands were not included in the original advertisement and this is why there is a separate hearing being 
held for than tonight. The Planning Department are not opposed to the zoning as it would be a holding action 
until the Municipal Development Plan comes about. The islands are located in area one designated on the rap shown 
hang 

are goloured green. One of the islands is more of a peninsula as it connects by a very small strip with 
main and. 

Speaking in favour of the application, Mr. Jack Bathurst, Cnairn-on of the Bedford Service Commission Planning Committee 
took the floor. He feels this zoning is needed as a holding action until the Municipal Development Plan happens. 
There does not seem to be any idea as to when the plan will come into effect. He addressed Council re the plan a 
short time ago and is of the opinion that a commnity like Bedford needs a base plan which is realistic. Since 
there are dissentions over the rural areas, the urban part of the plan should be dealt with first. The rezoning 
of these islands would be a form of insurance against any kind of development other than the natural beauty of the 
islands. Their present natural state does not detract from the ownership. He understands that the owners have 
given a guarantee that they will leave it as it is but the land could change hands in which %e all that would be 
needed is a building pennit to develop . something here. This is an asset to the ccnrnunity and the whole develop- 
ment area. This does not infer that either Bedford or the County have aspirations for ownership of this land. 

He sees no reason for the owners to object to having this be zoned to Parks and Institutional. It is zoned comprehensive 
developnent in the Municipal Development Plan which would require public hearings before anything can be developed. 

In calling for those to speak against the application, Mr. Tom 1‘.!acQ.1arrie the counsel for Bedford Village Properties 
came forward. He has a proposal to make which will give reassurance re the development of these lands. when Bedford 
Village Properties was conceived, a corrprehensive master plan was prepared at the cost of Bedford Village Properties 
and this was filed with the County. An updated raster plan was later drawn up and filed as well. On this last plan, 
13 percent of the area is proposed as park area. This is way above the percentage required which is only 5 percent. 
Ten and one—half acres of this green area has been given to the County so far. Again. he stressed that no one seems 
to know when the Municipal Development Plan will be available and made public. He proposes that this land not be 
zoned Parks and Institutional but that they be left as they are and Bedford Village Properties will enter into a covenant 
with the County whereby Bedford Village Properties will agree not to convey or sell the islands for a period of two vears 
During this two vear freeze, they will not enter into any construction of any kind on the islands. " 

The two years will give an 
opportunity for the public to see what the Hunicipal Developnent Plan holds for this area. It will also give time 
for the planners to make detailed plans concerning development in the area. This is a voluntary freeze. ‘The con- 
tract will be an enforceable one and will give protection to the land. Legally there is no such concept as a 
holding zoning as any subsequent change requires rezoning. ‘mo years will give everyone the opportunity to think 
the matter through. 

Councillor Fader asked how many acres were involved with the islands. Hr. Macquarrie said it was about four acres. 
The total green area for the entire development is aroung 70 acres so far. Councillor Fader also asked if the dam 
at Paper Hill Lake was still in use and he was told that it is still retaining water. '

_ 

Councillor Benjamin asked for the reasoning behind the two year waiting period proposal. Mr. Macfluarrie explained 
that they had originally thought one year would be enough since it was assuned that the Municipal Development Plan 
would be completed and made public by that time. However, in view of all the problems, it was felt two years would 
give ample opportunity for everyone to reassess the matter and it was assuned the Plan would definitely be public 
by then. They have no intention of constructing anything in that period. Councillor Benjamin also asked if there were 
any plans for long range use of the islands. The original plan shows it as being residential but nothing is being 
contenplated now said Mr. 1'-.1acQu.a.rrie.

' 

At this tine. Councillor Cosman asked Mr. HadQuarrie to go over the maps of" the master plan accompanying Hr. Hac Qua.rrie' 
submission showing residential areas, recreational land, etc.
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It was noted that there is a townhouse project under construction which will be ready for marketing shortly. ' 
Concerning the causeway to the north, Councillor Eisenhauer asked if there were services underground here. Mr. 
Macmarrie said there were manholes and the storm drains but no other services were extended along the causeway.

' Councillor lachance asked about the terrain of the islands. It is well above water level said Mr. Hacquarrie and 
consists nostly of spruce, fir and some hardwood trees. They are beautiful islands and a developer would not alter 
them without giving it a great deal of thought. 

Councillor Hnrgeson asked how water and sewer services would be extended to the islands in the event of development. 
Mr. liacQ.:a.r-rie assured Council that on—site disposal would not be used but connections would be made with the 
present central system. It was uoL know if sewer would have to be pumped as this has not been studied. 

If this land were developed residential, Councillor Topple asked if it would be single or multiple. Mr. Maoquarrie 
thought personally that single homes would be most attractive or soerething for the use of the residents thenselves. 
This has not been thought out and it may well be left in its natural setting even fifteen years from now. 

If the land were developed. Councillor Lachance said it would require roadways for traffic and he asked if this 
would require heavy blasting. Some blasting would be needed said Mr. Macquarrie. The elevation is around 10 to 15 
feet noted Mr. Macquarrie in answer to Councillor Lacha.nce's query. Councillor Lachance asked if the recreation 
land were being used now. The lake is used but sorre people are irresponsible and it has been learned that there 
have been hunters around with guns. There is no wildlife so to speak on the islands. People use the green areas 
to walk along and enjoy. 6.2 acres of land were given for the rink, some 3 acres for a village crescent, 1,152 acre 
of beach area was deeded to the county and 1;‘2 acres called Weldon Place adjacent to the dam also has been deeded 
to the County. 

Mr. Porter, a resident of the area directly opposite the island gave his views on the matter. He is afraid that if 
the land is zoned parks that it will be abused like the beach area was. This land is always full of garbage. He 
is distressed at the prospect of living across from a view of trash all the time. He has lived there for four years 
and has had to contact the police on a number of occasions to deal with people who had firearrrs. People hunt here an 
it is very dangerous to live with this constant fear of a bullet caning through your front window. If this land 
is zoned as a park area, it rray be misconstrued as a parkland. The police have no proof of land being private 
or public and do not like to get involved in this. Outboard motors may be brought in as well and since this is a ve 
small lake, a small amount of oil would ruin the waterline and kill the fish. He feels Mr. Mac"Qua.rrie's suggestion 
about a two year agreerrent is adequate as they have developed the whole area extremely well so far. 

—“’—°————— 

Councillor Topple asked how many homes were on the lake front. Hr. Porter said there were five homes here and he 
knows that some of these families are concerned that the land will be misused. As far as developrent goes. he 
personally feels it would be very expensive as far as servicing, roadways, etc. Councillor lbpple asked if he would 
be in favour of development on the island. ‘Er. Porter said it would depend on the type of development. The Bedford I Village Properties have beautiful designs and single family homes migit look quite attractive on the island. Mr. Port 
is also worried about fires as two or three fires started last year because of campfires. 

Councillor Cosman made the point that this beach area can be abused also, whether or not is is zoned. - ' 
Councillor Fader asked Mr. Porter if he minded the two year freeze proposed by Bedford Village Properties. Mr. Porter 
goes along with this. If Bedford becomes a town, will they have the funds to look after this property. What about 
the Municipal Development Plan. At least now, they have a corporate person to deal with when there are problerrs. 
1'19 Supports Mr. MacQuarrie's idea. 

Councillor liargeson would like see the two yearslextended to four. He asked about the pxoblerrs with a guarantee 
from the corporation. The Solicitor, Mr. Cragg, said the County is not in a position to dictate the length of time 
re the contract. It would be a bilateral agreement but it would be viable and it is a solution to the problem. 

Councillor Benjamin asked if the County could enter into an agreement after a. public hearing has been advertised. The 
Solicitor explained that even though advertised, the County does not have to zone it as requested. A decision does 
not have to be rna.de tonight. It can be postponed until an agreerrent can be worked out. | 
Mr. Kennedy, who also owns a home in Bedford Village, also spoke out against the rezoning. He also owns a lot on 
Paperllill Lake and upon walking around the Lake, a lot of mass can be found. He was on the island today and there 
are signs of parties. This type of thing is difficult to control. If this is zoned as park, the teenagers can 
escape to the island and get away from the police. 

Councillor Cosnen then spoke on the application. Council is being asked to consider more than just zoning. What is 
in the best interests of the residents of the entire area and not just the five homes on the Lake. 'I‘his is a unique 
development. She does not want to see the islands destroyed of their beauty and she also does not want to see it as 
public park. She suggests that Council defer rroking a decision until the December Session of Council and Council 1 
at the covenant in the meantime. 

It was noted that the public hearing aspect of this session is closed. U 
Councillor Lawrence is opposed to Councillor Cosm-a.n's motion as Bedfcrd Village Properties are keeping their options 
open for future development on the island. Mr. Bathurst made a good point when he stated that should the la.r1d be
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left unzoned, dcvelo1:ment ca.n take place with the application of a building permit and no rezoning is necessary. 
Cbuncil is only putting off the development which may someday occur on the islands. The map presented by Mr. 
lIa.cQua.rrie has little bearing on the rrntter as the developer can change this map at any tine and the County can do 
nothing about it, so Council should not assume that the large amounts of green area will remain as they now are 
shown. The beach area and the area around the dam are the only areas given to the County for recreational area so 
far. At the end of the covenant a. building permit can be applied for and renewed twice annually. If this land 
is zoned as parks, however, any changes the developer requim will mean a public hearing. 
It was moved by Councillor Cosnen, seconded by Councillor Walker: 

"THAT Council defer a decision to zone the islands of Paper. Hill Lake from 
unzoned lands to P (Parks and Institutional) flme until the Decenber 
Session of Municipal Council pending consideration of an agreerrent with 
Bedford Village Properties with respect to these lands." Motion Carried. 

Councillor walker,‘ (buncillor Poirier, Councillor Lawrence, 00013011101‘ Baker‘. 001111011101‘ T091319. 
Warden Settle Councillor Lachance, Councillor HacKenzie, Deputy Warden Nelson Gaetz. Councillor 
Mccabe, Councillor Benjamin. Councillor Hnrgeson, Councillor Fader, Councillor Cosman, Councillor 
Eisenhauer. 

It was moved by Councillor Fader, seconded by Councillor Haclienzie: 

“'11-IAT Council adjourn." Motion Carried. 

Council adjourned at 8:15 pm.
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Unzoned Lands of Bedford 
Request to Zone: 

Unzoned lands of Bedford 
Bedford 
Halifax County, Nova Scotia 
District 17 

From: 
Unzoned status 
To: 
R-1 Residential Single Family Dwelling Zone 
and P Parks and Institutional 

Application Number: 29-77 
Dated: August 31, 1978 

Municipality of the County of Hnlllax 
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Post Ofiice Box 300 Armdale ' 
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Telephone 902 47?-5541 
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Key Plan and District Plan 

Area to be zoned 
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f Existing and Proposed Zoning: Bedford Map "A" 

Serviceable Boundary. 
Area to be Zoned, Land Parcels 1 and 2, Unzoned. 
Proposed Zoning: R-1 Residential Single Family Dwelling. 
Proposed Zoning: P Parks and Institutional Zone. 

évfiot to scale. Date drawn August 31, 1978. 
Produced by the Department of Planning and Development. 

County of Halifax Department of Planning and Development 0.2
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Existing and Proposed zoning: Bedford Map "B" 

serviceable Boundary. 
Area to be Zoned, Land Parcels 3 and 4, Unzoned. 
Proposed Zoning: R-1 Residential Single Family Dwelling. 
Not to scale. Date drawn August 31, 1978. 
Produced by the Department of Planning and Development.
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Land Use Codes 

Map Legend 

zone Codes and Description Pattern Codes 

Single Family ' 

Two Family 

Multiple Family 

Trailer Court 

Single Trailer 

School 

Church 

Construction 

Shopping Mall 

Service Station 

Medical 

Grocery 

Restaurant 

County of Halifax 

Residential 
Single Family Dwelling zone 

Residential 
Two Family‘Dwelling Zone 

Residential 
General Zone 

Town House 
Zone 

Mobile 
_ 
Home Park Zone 

Parks and 
Institutional Zone 

Commercial 
Local Business Zone 

Commercial 
General Business zone 

Motel 
Zone 

Salvage Yard and 
Dump Zone 

Industrial 
General Zone 

Industrial 
Radio Transmitter Zone 

Industrial 
Park Zone 

Fishing 
Industry Zone 

General 
Building Zone 
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Rezoning Application Mumber 29-77 

Unzoned Lands of Bedford 
Bedford, Nova Scotia 

‘commendation: 
.Approval 

lformation: 

scription of the four 
areas (as outlined on the 
tached map). 

Parcel Two: 

September 12, 1978 

It is recommended that the application for the zoning of the 
unzoned lands of Bedfbrd, as shown on the attached plan, be 
approved. _ 

This application was initiated by the Planning Advisory 
Committee on October 31, 1977. The following is an exerpt 
from the October 31, 1977 minutes of the Planning Advisory 
Committee: 

"Councillor Cosman moved the Planning Staff do a 
report on the unzoned lands of Bedford and 
District 17 and make suggestions as to how they 
should be zoned. Councillor Sutherland seconded 
the motion. All in favor. Motion carried." 

The Planning Department proceeded to write a report on the 
unzoned lands of Bedford. Four areas were identified and 
are outlined on the attached map. 

This parcel is bounded by: The County 
Boundary to the south, the Bicentennial 
Highway to the west, the Hammonds Plains 
Highway to the north, and a line running from 
the Hammonds Plains Road along the rear boundary 
of the zoned lands that front on the Bedford 
Highway and Crosby Street to the East. There 
have been a number of single—family dwellings 
erected by Bedford Village Properties on land west 
of Paper Mill Lake and south of the Hammonds Plains 
Road. The rest of Paper Mill Lake is heavily 
wooded and undeveloped. Paper Mill Lake lies 
within Parcel One. 

Parcel One: 

This parcel is bounded by the Hammonds Plains 
Road to the south, the Bicentennial Highway to 
the west, the subdivision boundary of lands of 
Bedford Village Properties to the north, and the 
rear boundary of the zoned area along Athlone 
Street and Doyle Street. This parcel contains 
a great number of single family dwellings that 
have been erected by Bedford Village Properties 
as well as a few apartment buildings. 

ounty of Halifax Department of Planning and Development
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Public I-Iorks: 

Planning Comments: 

Parcel Three: This parcel is bounded by the Bicentennial 
Highway to the north, the serviceable area 
boundary to the east, the rear boundary 
or zoned area that fronts on Highway Number 
two to the south, and the rear boundary of 
the zoned area fronting on Oakmount Drive to 
the west. The Bedford Overpass runs through 
Parcel Three. There are some single—family 
dwellings on the western portion of this site. 
However, all of the_land north of the Bedford 
Overpass is heavily treed and undeveloped. 

Parcel Four: This parcel is bounded by the railway tracks 
to the north, the serviceable area boundary 
to the east and south, and the rear boundary 
of the zoned lands to the west. The Bedford 
Overpass also runs through Parcel Four. This 
area is treed and undeveloped. 

At a meeting on May 2L, l978 between the Department of 
Public Works and the Planning Department. Public Works 
stated that there was no reason from their point of view why 
this zoning application cannot be approved. 

It is necessary to preface these comments by stating that 
a zoning study of this magnitude requires comprehensive 
planning policies. This comprehensive planning is to be 
outlined in the new Municipal Development Plan. 

In light ofthis fact the zoning of the four parcels identified 
on the attached map must be considered as a Holding Action ' that will restrict development until such time as the 
Municipal Development Plan is adopted. Under its present 
unzoned status, a great variety of development is permitted. ' However, under the R1 (Residential Single—Family Dwelling Zone) 
designation, development is restricted to single-family 
dwellings and the offices of certain professionals only. It 
is recognized that R--l (Residential Single--Family Dwelling Zone). 
may not be considered appropriate for all four parcels. 
However, it must be emphasised that the R—l recommendation is 
a tem orar measure to restrict development until the Municipal 
Development Plan is adopted. The more appropriate avenue 
of Planned Unit Development or rezoning is a possibility for 
developers proposing land use inconsistent with R-1 (Residential 
Single-Family Dwelling Zone). 

County of Halifax Department of Planning and Development
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Rezoning Application Number 29-77 

In addition to the B-1 (Residential Single—Family 
Dwelling Zone) Recommendation, the Planning Department 
_proposes that the islands located in Paper Mill Lake, 
Parcel One, be zoned_"P" (Parks and Institutional). Due 
to the unique beauty or these islands, concern over the 
environmental quality of the lakes as well as their 
recreational value, it is felt that there should be no 
residential development on these islands. Under the P (Parks 
and Institutional) zoning classification, the lands will be 
restricted to recreational and institutional use. 

Therefore, the Planning Department recommends that the four 
parcels, as shown on the attached plan, be zoned R-1 
(Residential Single~Family Dwelling Zone) with the exception 
of the islands located in Paper Mill Lake. The Planning 
Department recommends that these islands be zoned "P" 
(Parks and Institutional Zone). 

c untyoi‘ Halifax Department of Planning and Development




